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Amongst the plethora of books on Christian-
Muslim relations, Paul-Gordon Chandler’s 
Pilgrims of Christ on the Muslim Road takes a fresh 
approach. It starts neither from comparative 
theology, apologetics nor sacred texts but from 
the life and ministry of a “Muslim follower of 
Christ” – the Syrian writer Mazhar Mallouhi. 
Thus, Chandler approaches this critical issue 
from the inside rather than the outside, and 
gives a more personal and experiential contribu-
tion. The pilgrim road he charts contains inno-
vative and exciting ministry approaches, as well 
as others that sail close to syncretism1 and sectar-
ianism2. Even if you’d avoid travelling this road 
yourself, the book takes a challenging, thought-
ful and deeply relational trip through the eyes of 
a Muslim who was transformed by Christ.

1 Charting the Pilgrim road

I am a Western missionary with only 2 years ex-
perience in the Arab world. So, my experience in 
the Arab and Muslim context is far more limited 
than both the author and the subject.

1 Mixing Christian faith and Islamic belief.

2 Putting new believers in a separate group rather than including 
them within the church.

This book is part biographical study, part min-
istry outline, part theological reflection and part 
interview, producing a compelling result that 
neither loses itself in esoteric detail nor brushes 
over issues of substance. Its’ main thrust is: 
How can Muslims follow Christ, without being 
dislocated from their family, culture, and pos-
sibly their country? It moves from biographical 
details of Mallouhi’s early life, to how Chris-
tians can approach and interact with Islam, to 
the original features of Mallouhi’s ministry and 
their wider application, and finally to an inter-
view which asks many of the questions you’ll ask 
yourself along the way – What about the Trinity? 
What about church membership? What about 
the creeds and sacraments? What’s your view of 
Muhammad and the Quran now?

Don’t be scared off thinking the book is for 
experts only. Chandler wants his book to “shat-
ter a great deal of prejudice” among Western 
Christians, so it is written with a larger Western 
Christian audience in mind. Unfortunately, his 
attempt to correct prejudice leads him to over-
simplify or overlook some crucial issues. For ex-
ample, he minimises the differences in Christian 
and Muslim beliefs about the nature of God and 
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how God reveals Himself. He suggests we ought 
to emphasise the Meccan verses of the Quran 
over the Medina verses, but neglects the issue of 
abrogation3. He describes the stumbling block of 
Christian colonisation and persecution of Mus-
lims, while completely ignoring Muslim coloni-
sation and persecution of Christians. This may 
be understandable given his Western audience, 
but it seems to me that both Christians and 
Muslims need to own our history and current 
practice, if we are to build bridges of friendship.

2 Forging a new road

As well as its personal approach, I love this 
book’s emphasis on friendship. Mallouhi treats 
Muslims as friends, not the enemy. His empha-
sis is first and foremost personal, rather than 
following a strategy or programme. His method 
of inter-faith dialogue is to chat about Jesus with 
his Muslim friend in the qahwa (coffee shop), 
which probably achieves more progress than all 
the formal inter-faith dialogues put together! He 
demonstrates the love of Christ through genuine 
friendships built on honesty and integrity, with 
no threat to end the friendship if there isn’t a 
commitment to follow Christ. Through Christ’s 
strength he is even able to befriend his enemies 
and show concern for their welfare. 

There are also many excellent examples of con-
textualising the gospel in ministry to Muslims, 
or rather reclaiming its Eastern roots. He speaks 
about Jesus as his Middle Eastern compatriot, 

3 Verses revealed later chronologically within the Quran “r -
place” earlier verses on the same topic.

rather than as a Western import. He uses the 
Biblical parables and his own stories to com-
municate the Good News, due to the particular 
attraction and power of oral stories in the Arab 
world. He publishes Scripture in the style of an 
Arab holy book, which has led to a much greater 
willingness among Muslims to read the Scrip-
tures. His own novels about individuals search-
ing for Christ have led many others to do like-
wise, and opened doors into Arab literary circles. 
All these approaches are helpful signposts and 
resources for introducing Muslims to Christ, 
and have been acid tested through Mallouhi’s 
persecutions, successes and failures. 

3 Potholes and wrong turns

I want to commend entirely Mallouhi’s pas-
sion to enable Muslims who believe in Christ to 
remain within their context. Unfortunately, the 
pilgrim road presented in this book has some 
potholes and wrong turns to navigate – there 
are two major ones I’ll address. Firstly, the book 
itself acknowledges that the issue of identity is 
particularly difficult. Mallouhi identifies himself 
as a “Muslim follower of Christ” and encourages 
other Muslims who want to follow Christ to do 
likewise. In doing so, he seeks to avoid identify-
ing them as “Christians” and thus making them 
outcasts. He wants to retain their Arab/Muslim 
culture while transferring their spiritual affilia-
tion to Christ. To be fair, the book acknowledges 
the difficulty in splitting Muslim culture from 
spiritual belief, and suggests emphasising Arab 
identity as a solution. However, if someone 
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is still identified as “Muslim”, other Muslims 
would expect that at least means they recite 
and believe the Shehada4, which they clearly do 
not. To a true Muslim, a “cultural Muslim” is 
no Muslim at all. Continued identification as a 
“Muslim” and continued participation in some 
Muslim practices after following Christ risks 
the honesty and integrity Mallouhi is so eager to 
display. 

The second issue is the place of the church for 
“Muslim followers of Christ”. Mallouhi’s own 
experience of Christian churches distrusting 
Muslim converts and insisting on their disloca-
tion from Islam have led him to establish infor-
mal house meetings for new followers of Christ. 
This approach is understandable, but raises the 
issue of whether these new believers are really 
being incorporated into Christ’s body. With no 
links to churches or recognised Christian lead-
ers, they risk becoming a sect. How are they 
taught so they can grow into maturity in Christ? 
How are they corrected and protected from 

4 Muslim confession that there is no God but God and Muha -
mad is his prophet.

error? How does Mallouhi’s encouragement 
of baptism, which includes the idea of church 
membership, hold together with his house 
meeting approach?

4 a Chat with the Pilgrim

Despite my criticisms, the book stirs in me with 
a great desire to meet this pilgrim of Christ, 
Mazhar Mallouhi. I’d love to sit in a coffee shop 
with him, share about Christ’s work in our 
lives, discuss how we can present Christ more 
clearly to Muslims, and pray with him to that 
end. More importantly, it has provoked and 
challenged me about what is truly essential for a 
Muslim to follow Christ. Chandler and I reach 
different conclusions, but we share the same 
desire to see Jesus honoured and followed by 
Muslims. I thank God for Mazhar Mallouhi and 
that Paul-Gordon Chandler has so effectively 
introduced him to a wider audience.


